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Written by Jess SHEK

Hong Kong Blind Union has been humming with a series of celebrations and fund-raising events for the 50th anniversary. At the same time, we do not stop fighting for the rights of the visually impaired. Two survey reports have been published: ‘The Provision of Supportive Services for Visually Impaired Students in Tertiary Institutions in Hong Kong’ and ‘The Common Misunderstanding of the Public Towards Visually Impaired Persons’.

According to the latter report, over 80% respondents think that the visually impaired have better hearing than sighted people (85.7%) and are more talented in music (83.5%). In reality, visually impaired people are no different from sighted people. Some of them are born with talent in music; some others are doing badly in this area. The Blind Union held a number of singing contests for members who enjoy the stage. Please refer to the article "Singing Contests by the Blind Union over half a century".

The Blind Union and Running To Your Home co-organized an innovative fund-raising event entitled "Join Hands to Run for Vision" on 27th April. While having raised significant funds, the event also enhanced team spirit between visually impaired runners and their sighted guide runners. One of the guide runners shared her experience in this event in the article "The spiritual guide runner". 

Apart from the celebrations and fund-raising events, a 5-day exchange program in South Korea was held. Our youth participants have broadened their horizons by learning about organizations for the visually impaired in Korea. The tour is also a platform for leadership training. Some of the participants took care of early preparations. Please refer to the article "Heading to Experience Korean Wave".

I hereby thank the members of our Editorial Group, Mr. Daniel Chou, Mr. Yam Pok-fai and Ms. Mary Lee for writing articles for this Issue. I would also like to thank Ms. Apple Kong for her permission to us to reproduce her article. Thank our Community Relations Officer, Mr. Figo Tang for his assistance in co-ordinating the work of publications.
Singing Contests held by the Blind Union over half a century      Written by Daniel CHOU
The Blind Union has held a number of singing contests over the past 50 years. The contests have set examples for their high quality of production. I would like to review some of them.

Pioneer: the first singing contest that made a history (1970)

In August, 1970, the Blind Union leased the hall of Wah Yan College, Kowloon, to hold the first singing contest for the blind in Hong Kong. The prestigious harmonica performer Mr. Leung Yat-chiu and his band were invited to play along. The old days saw frequent singing contests. There were, after all, not as many choices of entertainment as there are nowadays.

There was a fund-raising concert a month earlier. Most performers were members of the Blind Union. They even composed some of the pieces performed.

Joined by the public, "Glowing heart, a singing context" (1987)

The singing contest in summer is a memorable production. It was in massive scale, provided a stage for many and took a long time. RTHK, the Blind Union and other organizations for the blind co-hosted the event. Full recordings of the contest were later broadcasted on RTHK. From audition to Final, the contest spanned a whole month. The deceased artist Roman Tam performed as guest singer, stunning the audience with his masterly voice. The organizer went to great length to prepare costumes which fitted the songs of every contestants. Some of the contestants then began their career as a professional singer. Some recorded their own CDs. Some became vocal teachers.

A singing contest without screening (2003)

When the SARS pandemic was over, the Services Centre held the "Jubilee Singing 

Contest". All 18 contestants in the first round were admitted to the Final. It would be nice if we are also allowed fair opportunities in reality, regardless of our preceding performance.

All-out singing contests

In 2009 and 2010 there were two major singing contests: "Seeing beyond the border, living with hope" and "Independent & inclusive, our strengths in display". Since the launch of Services Center in May, 1978, they had hosted for 30 years every singing contest of the Blind Union. Only by 2009 have other units of the Blind Union taken part in preparation of a singing contest. We promote the merge of the blind community with the mainstream society through collaboration within the Blind Union. The two major singing contests are the fruits of our commitment.

Excellence of skills and victories are not our major concerns. We treasure the chance to produce with "Independence", judge the contestants with "Fairness" and strive for every "Opportunity" to shine on stage.
The Spiritual Guide Runner      Written by Apple KONG
(Note from Pok-fai: A volunteer group "Running to Your Home", founded by EMBA graduates of the Chinese University of Hong Kong, co-organized a fund-raising event, “Run for Vision”, with the Blind Union on 27th April. The event raised HK$370,000 to support the operation of the "Life & Environment Adaptation Program for Visually Impaired Persons". To celebrate the 50th anniversary of the Blind Union, 25 visually impaired runners were matched with 25 sighted runners from different enterprises to have a relay of 50km around the Hong Kong Island. Despite the hot weather, everyone finished the run in good condition. We were honoured to have Dr. Ko Wing-man, Secretary for Food and Health as the officiating guest of the kick-off ceremony. Runners were matched in advance and there were practice sessions beforehand. Thus visually impaired runners and their sighted guide runners could have an opportunity to get along with each other and share with each other their life experience. The author of this article, Ms Apple Kong, is the General Manager of Sunshine Laundry Convenience Store Co. Ltd. She shared her experience in practising and interacting with me as a guide runner.)

This event, “Run for Vision”, is an invaluable experience for me. I have never imagined myself going running, and even becoming the guide runner of Yam Pok-fai, a 24-year-old young man who was born blind and has been in his prime.

Being persistent, I was moved deeply by Pok-fai when I first met him. He began running in order to strengthen his frail body. With the assistance of a tether and through persistent practices over the past two years, from failing to run only 200 metres at the beginning, it now took him only one hour and 15 minutes to finish a 10km marathon. It is really impressive.

I treasured every practice session with Pok-fai and there was a tacit understanding between us. I remembered the first time I guided him, he coiled the tether connecting us to make it half as long. I then realized that he did not feel secured. I tried to rest his mind by having my forearm stayed closed to his hand. Such experience of unspoken understanding gave me insight and I realized that my inherent eyesight should not be something taken for granted. The fact that we are born with healthy eyes should be regarded with gratefulness. Happiness is not inevitable.

Through practice sessions with Pok-fai, I got to know his life experience, his family background and even the experience of his mother and his younger brother. His dad left him when he was 13. His mother cried all day and got depression. One could imagine how helpless he was. Before getting the Comprehensive Social Security Assistance from the Government, his family had to feed on thin congee only. One night with Pok-fai being under growth and at the development period, asked his mother for an additional bowl of congee. His mother told him that the last bit had been given to his younger brother. She suggested him drinking water, and going to bed at once so as to forget the feeling of hunger after falling asleep. At the sight of such misfortune in the community, how could I rest assured as a mother? Pok-fai recalled that a neighbor who worked in a school learned about their hardship. The neighbor then reserved the leftover at school for his family, so that they had better meals. The hard times did not make Pok-fai put the blame on destiny. Instead, he even attributes the hardship to his extraordinary courage, longing for a day when he could help others. I know that Pok-fai had a wish. He was eager to become independent and be able to earn a living. By doing so, his mother, who took him home every day, would not worry about his future.  

As a mother of 2 daughters, I definitely understood Pok-fai’s love towards his mother. I began to observe Pok-fai’s capabilities. He has good communication, language and organizational skills. He is also capable of convincing others. I could help him to leverage his capabilities to help others, and at the same time help himself. I believed that his self-confidence would grow along.

My experience in the event “Run for vision” has assured my thoughts. Whenever I found it hard to go on, Pok-fai encouraged me and granted me strength to persevere until the finish line. Everyone saw me guiding Pok-fai on the track. Yet in contrast, he was indeed the guide runner in my heart.

Human are born equal. The disabled and the able-bodied should live in an inclusive society. I believed that Pok-fai and I had experienced it. 

I asked Pok-fai, “Do you want to have a stable job and with stable income?”

He replied, “definitely!”

I then sent him some emails, which were enquiries from my customers about laundry services. I asked him to reply those emails in his own words and sent back to me. His Chinese is good as expected. Yet his English would need some improvement. I suggested him working hard on English and writing skills, and promised him I would discuss with management people to see if we could offer him a job. Pok-fai and I grasped this opportunity that brought us together, and worked hard to move forward step by step. I wish Sunshine Laundry, as a nurturing workplace, could become a platform that enables Pok-fai or even more and more aspiring persons to weave their beautiful life stories.
Heading to Experience Korean Wave

Written by Mary LEE
"You are my destiny…" If you are a fan of Korean soap drama, you must have recognized that this line is from the theme song of the drama “My Love from the Star”.

Korean wave has swept through Hong Kong and the rest of the world in the form of Korean soap dramas. Many people are drying for a chance to visit the sites where the Korean dramas were shot. This time, a group of visually impaired youngsters are lucky to have such an opportunity. The Blind Union organized a 5-day exchange tour, from 28th July to 1st August, with the sponsorship from Dialogue in the Dark Foundation. They are going to learn about Korean culture and the services for the visually impaired in Korea. 

Much effort had been spent to organize this tour. An organizing committee of eight participating youngsters was formed to do the challenging preparation work.

“I have learnt how to plan a program,” said Joby Wong, who took the secretary role in the committee. "It takes time to reach a consensus among us, but it is worthwhile. We have improved a lot while working in a big group. I am looking forward to learning about the lives of the visually impaired in Korea."

"I am very much looking forward to this exchange tour as well." Ivan Tang said. He is responsible for producing a booklet for the tour and taking pictures.

I attended a briefing session for the tour. Through ice-breaking activities, both visually impaired youths and the sighted volunteers got to know one another and they all enjoyed themselves in a harmonious atmosphere.

There are 30 participants in this exchange tour. Among them, 20 are visually impaired youths. Another 10 are sighted student volunteers who would assist the visually impaired participants in the tour. "When we looked for volunteers for this tour, we expected them to be a companion who enjoys getting along with the visually impaired participants,” said Gordon Ng, the Project Co-ordinator of the Jockey Club Vocational & Educational Resources Centre.

The tour was originally scheduled in December last year, with Bangkok as the destination. However, it was postponed until Easter this year due to political unrest in Thailand. Till then the political condition in Thailand remained uncertain. Therefore we re-scheduled the tour to this summer with Seoul as the destination. Despite all the challenges, I envision a fruitful tour in Seoul. Not only could they experience the Korean wave, Participants will share their experience with visually impaired persons in Korea, which will broaden their horizons.
What’s New?

Hong Kong Blind Union the 50th Anniversary Concert will be held on 6 September 2014 (Saturday) at 8:00pm at Queen Elizabeth Stadium to commemorate the Blind Union’s Golden Jubilee and to promote the mission of "Equality, Opportunities and Independence”. 

Concert tickets are on sale now at all URBTIX outlets as well as their internet ticketing and telephone booking services. Apart from music performance and collaboration between our members and the pop singers and groups, including Andy Hui (許志安) ,C AllStar, Chochukmo (觸執毛), J.Arie (雷琛瑜),Lowell Lo(盧冠廷), 新青年理髮廳, Supper Moment and Vivian Chan (陳慧敏), the stage set up and music arrangement are also designed to promote social inclusion and to demonstrate self-help and mutual-help spirit of visually impaired persons. All the funds raised through ticket sales will be used to sustain the Blind Union’s on-going service provision after deducting the necessary production costs.
